Annual Parish Meeting

25th April 2019


Chairman’s Report 2018/19


First, welcome to the Annual Parish Meeting and please accept my apologies for not being able to attend this evening due to work commitments. 

The Parish Council

Every English Parish must have an Annual Parish Meeting under the Local Government Act 1972 and again it must be held each year between 1st March and 1st June (inclusive) and would you believe to take place after 6 p.m.?

So that’s the law…..what happens in practice?

Historically, Middleton’s Annual Parish Meeting has been organised by the Parish Council and is generally held in April or May. As you know, this is an opportunity for village Organisations and the Parish Council to share experiences, aspirations and concerns. 

I can report that some Cllr vacancies on the Parish Council have been filled and we welcome and look forward to working with them.  Our new Cllrs are: Paul Fuller, Tom Rice, Will Smith and Elizabeth Winn.  I would like to thank them for their contribution to Parish affairs since joining.  Parish Councillors are volunteers and the first level of democracy in this area.  

I’m sure if I asked residents to describe a Parish Council a reply could run along the lines of several old people sitting round a table making decisions on behalf of us (the young) with no idea of what we want!!  Let me enlighten you.

First, we’re not all old!   Well ….. I think I’ve got one or two who are young if not in age in spirit!

So what is a Parish Council?  We are a mixed group of individuals who do make decisions on behalf of people living in Middleton Cheney and we are the closest level of Government to the community.  Being the closest to you means invariably the first place people will come with their concerns or ideas.  So we should be viewed as a vital part of the community.

What decisions do we make?  All kinds that affect the community and probably the most common topic that most of you relate to is planning.  On our own we have limited powers but we do have the ability to negotiate with, and sometimes the power to influence, those at District who do make the final decisions.  We are what is known as a ‘Statutory Consultee’ so as far as planning is concerned we only have 1 vote.   The organisations that make the final decision know that we, your Parish Council, can give the best reflection of how our community feels about issues and I have been told both verbally and in writing that our views are taken seriously.  

Much of the Council’s business is routine and changes little from year to year. We work closely with the police who do a superb job for us relating to crime prevention.  We also manage open spaces, Allotments, Street Lighting (we have 193 – we are governed by EU Regulations and the replacements are expensive), Bus Shelters, War Shrine, Notice Boards, Website, Play Areas at Stanwell and Astrop, Defibrillators installed at both ends of the village – A R Mills and the Co-op Chemist and we are responsible for their maintenance – The Clerk and I inspect them every 2 weeks and report findings to the ambulance service.  We also work closely with the Pre-School, Senior and Primary Schools with problems they encounter – if you have a solution to parking in the village please make us aware.  Dare I mention Dog fouling despite having 16 bins located in the village?  In addition, maintenance and upkeep of the Cemetery, Christmas lights, Potholes, MOM and much more.  To do all this and in today’s market it doesn’t come cheap; we raise money through taxation, the Precept and/or apply for Grant Funding.  The Precept is the Parish Council’s share of the Council Tax demand we all pay to the Billing Authority, the District Council, who collects the money.   This year you would have seen on your Council Tax Demand the PC’s element was 1.2% 

We have tried to make ourselves more accessible to residents whether positive or negative and in the process we have kept them informed of activities we undertake via the Village Website, FB or our Notice Boards.  We do our best to answer any concerns residents raise but can only work at the pace of others so at times out of our control.

If there is one message that I, and the rest of Council wish to give, it is that we want to work with you all, and other Agencies to get the best possible outcome on any subject for the Parish.

The Parish Council is bound by a legal code called the Transparency Code. This means that all discussions, decisions, Agendas and Minutes of meetings must be freely available to members of the public. Residents can obtain information about Parish Council meetings, decisions, minutes of meetings and future meetings either by contacting the Clerk, looking on the Village Website or looking on the Parish Notice Boards. 

The Clerk is the spokesperson of the Parish Council and is the appropriate person to contact if you require information about what the Parish Council is doing or if you have comments or concerns about issues in the Parish. Some of you would know, she endeavors to have her finger on the pulse and can give answers about particular concerns quickly and decisively. If she cannot do so she knows whom to contact in order to find any required information.  The Clerk is known as the ‘Proper Officer’ to the Council and offers professional advice and support to the Council. The Clerk’s workload this year has grown enormously for various reasons. In addition she is the Responsible Financial Officer and the Data Protection Officer not to mention she is one of our District Cllrs.

The other way to have contact with the Parish Council is to attend one of our bi-monthly meetings in the Parish Meeting Rooms – first and third Monday of the month unless a Bank Holiday and then held on a Tuesday.  Every meeting begins with a public session, which enables residents to bring concerns and issues to the attention of the Parish Council. Members of the public are then welcome to stay for the whole meeting if they wish although they will, usually, not be able to participate further. The important thing to remember is that the Parish Council represents you, as residents of Middleton Cheney, and we are not aware of your issues unless you contact us to let us know your views.

Being a Councillor requires dedication and can, at times, be very time consuming.  The position can occasionally be an unappreciated role, so I feel it would be very remiss of me not to recognise the work of all Councillors over the last twelve month, who represent Middleton Cheney.  They undertake the role because they care and continually want to improve the community we live in.


General Topics

There have been a few incidents of burglary in the village since the last Annual Parish Meeting and some reports of suspicious vehicles driving around the village. It is important that residents continue to be vigilant and should be prepared to ring the police on 101 if there is concern about suspicious happenings. Even frequent calls to the 101 number are not, we are told by the police, regarded as nuisance calls.
We have worked with residents over fly tipping, speeding on the roads and particularly around our schools.  Speed enforcement, as you will aware, is the role of our Police but speed reduction in its various forms is part of our working with the police force.
Decisions/Responsibilities

This is particularly relevant for some of our Planning and Highways issues for this year. Central Government defines National Policies and Statutory Law, which are cascaded down to the County Council, District Council and lastly the Parish Council. 

Northamptonshire County Council (County) is responsible for services such as Education, Highways, Social and Healthcare services. Your current elected representative is Rebecca Breeze.  The 2nd tier of government is South Northants District Council (District) with whom we work closely. They are responsible for Planning decisions, Housing provision and local amenities such as parks and recreation across the District.  We are fortunate that our Clerk, as mentioned, is also an elected District Cllr together with Jonathan Riley.

Planning

I have said this before, but it is misconception that the Parish Council is responsible for planning approval or refusal. We, like you, have one vote as a Corporate Body.  This is why it is important for residents to make their views known to South Northants District Council (SNC) as well.  We always ask the Local Planning Authority (LPA) to take into account neighbours’ views and reservations to ensure that the planning policies protect the special character of Middleton albeit meeting the changing aspirations and needs of residents and businesses.

Speed of vehicles on Middleton’s roads

The Parish Council is aware that the speed of vehicles on our roads remains a concern. I can report that a Community Speed watch scheme is in the pipeline. The equipment for use in the village will hopefully be installed when all initial monitoring and legal matters have been completed. Training of a volunteer will then commence.  We are currently looking at 2 types of unit a Speed Indicator Device (SID) and a Vehicle Activated Sign (VAS). We are looking at a portable Device, which records the number of vehicles, type and speed or electronic sign if a vehicle is exceeding a certain speed. The unit (decided on) will be used on roads in and out of the village and will be moved around on a regular basis. We will use the data to plan future traffic improvement schemes in conjunction with the Police. In particular, we want to determine whether a speed limit throughout the village would be appropriate; again we would ask residents to give us their views on this proposal when appropriate.

Neighbourhood Plan

Middleton Cheney is about to go through an important stage in its development and we have been given the opportunity to influence the future of our community and deal with a range of social, economic and environmental issues.  Subject to examination and referendum, the Plan would then form part of the Local Development Plan where it would be used to inform planning decisions and how the village will grow.

As most would know, we are still in the process of developing a Neighbourhood Plan.  The importance of delivering such a plan and our exposure to any further applications from developers cannot be overstated and needs the full support of all residents – this is a long-term view to help protect, deliver and determine the future of our village.

It can be relatively easy for local residents to identify what they value most in their area but much harder to articulate this in a way that captures the character of the area and is helpful to the planning system – this can be and is a problem if faced with development threats and can lead to a defensive approach to planning.   It is essential that we produce a document that provides meaningful assistance to planning decision-making and a genuine representation of the community’s view and also complementary to the Districts Local Plan 2A. 

Middleton Cheney contains conservation areas and a number of listed buildings and over the years we have managed to retain much of the rural character despite development pressure.  
The challenge for the Parish Council and residents is to develop a N.P. that articulates what you feel, as residents, that is special about our village in a way that would enable, if necessary, developers to put forward only appropriate applications that respect your aspirations.  The approach that we take to all future planning decisions will be judged against this document, this means new housing, employment, retail, leisure, community facilities, essential public services and transport will be shaped by what you tell us you want or not.

This has occupied the minds of Parish Councillors, the Clerk and, indeed, a great many residents of the village over a period of several months/years. All contributions and suggestions have been gratefully received and have been taken into consideration. Despite the potential distractions of the Neighbourhood Plan your Parish Council has continued to work hard at its other duties in order to do the best it can for the Parish.  

Middleton’s Neighbourhood Plan, if approved, is the only way that the local community can influence development in Middleton.  We will obviously be looking for the Inspector’s approval and even if there are minor modifications it will then go forward to a referendum. 

The Neighbourhood Plan members have been holding meetings, to progress the project to the next phase and a considerable amount of work has been put into creating a draft plan.  We held an open Q&A session to discuss the N.P. at the Primary School recently.  Those who attended were advised that there had been a ‘Call for Sites’ by District in order for them to complete their Local Plan 2A, which resulted in potential sites being identified for development. 

Grant funding that we achieved (available to Parish Councils to support the creation of a N.P) is being considered as an appropriate expense to appoint Consultants to assist matters going forward. 

Parishioners who are interested in getting involved in this important project are encouraged to contact the Clerk if they wish to work with the N.P. Committee.   

PARISH COUNCIL’S VISION AND OBJECTIVES FOR THE VILLAGE: 

To uphold an active, vibrant, thriving and caring Parish where an excellent quality of life is available to all. Where people are respected and valued and where there are homes, businesses and facilities to meet the needs of a sustainable rural community. 

In furthering the Plan, the Parish Council will work with interested parties and stakeholders to ensure, wherever possible, that any work or development activity within the Parish will: Protect the general, natural and historic environment, habitats and open spaces and, in particular, the Parish’s primary asset of being within an area of ‘Outstanding Natural Beauty’, well we think so!  

Conclusion

I hope the above gives you an insight into some of the things the Parish Council does and achieves on your behalf.  If you have any fresh ideas or want to discuss any of the above topics please let us know.

Finally, my thanks also go to those who volunteer for our village but don’t make a fuss about what they do or achieve – they are our unsung hero’s!           

[bookmark: _GoBack]I think we (you!) should now move on and listen to those who have managed to get here and follow the Agenda. 

Cllr. Alan Youel
Chairman
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